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issue payment within 30 days of receiv-
ing these items. The Department may 
pay a participant for some or all of the 
costs associated with the technical 
services provided by a TSP hired by the 
participant, or upon receipt of an as-
signment of payment from the partici-
pant, make payment directly to the 
TSP. 

(i) Participants must authorize in 
writing to the Department the disclo-
sure of their records on file with the 
Department that they wish to make 
available to specific TSPs. 

(j) Payments for technical services 
will be made only one time for the 
same technical service provided unless, 
as determined by the Department, the 
emergence of new technologies or 
major changes in the participant’s 
farming or ranching operations neces-
sitate the need for additional technical 
services. 

(k) The Department will not make 
payment for activities or services that 
are customarily provided at no cost by 
a TSP to a participant as determined 
by the State Conservationist. 

(l) Payment rates for technical serv-
ices acquired by participants. 

(1) NRCS will calculate TSP payment 
rates for technical services using na-
tional, regional, and locally deter-
mined price data. 

(2) Establishing TSP payment rates. 
(i) NRCS will establish guidelines to 

analyze the local pricing information 
using a standardized method. 

(ii) The State Conservationist will 
establish TSP payment rates in each 
State for the various categories of 
technical services. The State Conserva-
tionist will determine the rates accord-
ing to local NRCS cost data, procure-
ment data, and market data. 

(iii) National Headquarters will re-
view and approve State payment rates 
to ensure consistency where similar re-
source conditions and agricultural op-
erations exist. Payment rates may 
vary to some degree between or within 
States due to differences in State laws, 
the cost of doing business, competition, 
and other variables. 

(iv) National Headquarters and State 
levels will review payment rates annu-
ally or more frequently, as needed, and 
adjust the rates based upon data from 
existing procurement contracts, Fed-

eral cost rates, and other appropriate 
sources. 

(v) NRCS may adjust payment rates, 
as needed, on a case-by-case basis in re-
sponse to unusual conditions or unfore-
seen circumstances in delivering tech-
nical services such as highly complex 
technical situations, emergency condi-
tions, serious threats to human health 
or the environment, or major resource 
limitations. In these cases, NRCS will 
set a case-specific TSP payment rate 
based on the Department’s determina-
tion of the scope, magnitude, and time-
liness of the technical services needed. 

§ 652.6 Department delivery of tech-
nical services. 

(a) The Department may enter into a 
procurement contract, contribution 
agreement, cooperative agreement, or 
other appropriate instrument to assist 
the Department in providing technical 
assistance when implementing the con-
servation programs covered by this 
part. 

(b) The Department may enter into a 
procurement contract, contribution 
agreement, cooperative agreement, or 
other appropriate instrument with 
TSPs to provide related technical as-
sistance services that accelerate con-
servation program delivery. Related 
technical assistance services may in-
clude activities or services that facili-
tate the development, processing, or 
implementation of a program contract, 
such as recording conservation plan-
ning decisions and specifications. 

(c) NRCS may enter into agreements 
with other agencies or with a non-Fed-
eral entity to provide technical serv-
ices to eligible participants. 

(d) The Department will ensure that 
such legal instruments contain quali-
fication and performance criteria nec-
essary to ensure quality implementa-
tion of these conservation programs. 
When the Department obtains assist-
ance from a TSP through a procure-
ment contract, contribution agree-
ment, cooperative agreement, or other 
similar instrument, the TSP is author-
ized to provide technical services and 
receive payment even if such TSP is 
not certified in accordance with sub-
part B of this part nor identified on the 
approved list. 
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(e) The Department will implement 
procurement contracts, contribution 
agreements, cooperative agreements, 
and other appropriate instruments in 
accordance with applicable Federal ac-
quisition or USDA Federal assistance 
rules and requirements for com-
petency, quality, and selection, as ap-
propriate. Any contract, contribution 
agreement, cooperative agreement, or 
other appropriate instrument entered 
into under this section will be for a 
minimum of one year, will not exceed 3 
years in duration, and may be renewed 
upon mutual agreement of the parties. 

(f) A TSP may not receive payment 
twice for the same technical service, 
such as once from a participant 
through a program contract or written 
agreement and then again through a 
separate contract or agreement made 
directly with the Department. 

(g) The Department will, to the ex-
tent practicable, ensure that the 
amounts paid for technical service 
under this part are consistent across 
conservation program areas, unless 
specific conservation program require-
ments include additional tasks. 

§ 652.7 Quality assurance. 
(a) NRCS will review, in consultation 

with the Farm Service Agency, as ap-
propriate, the quality of the technical 
services provided by TSPs. As a re-
quirement of certification, TSPs must 
develop and maintain documentation 
in accordance with Departmental 
manuals, handbooks, and technical 
guidance for the technical services pro-
vided, and provide this documentation 
to NRCS and the participant when the 
particular technical service is com-
pleted. NRCS may utilize information 
obtained through its quality assurance 
process, documentation submitted by 
the TSP, and other relevant informa-
tion in determining how to improve the 
quality of technical service, as well as 
determining whether to decertify a 
TSP under subpart C of this part. 

(b) Upon discovery of a deficiency in 
the provision of technical service 
through its quality assurance process 
or other means, NRCS will, to the 
greatest extent practicable, send a no-
tice to the TSP detailing the defi-
ciency and requesting remedial action 
by the TSP. Failure by the TSP to 

promptly remedy the deficiency, or the 
occurrence of repeated deficiencies in 
providing technical services, may trig-
ger the decertification process set forth 
in subpart C of this part. A failure by 
NRCS to identify a deficiency does not 
affect any action under the decertifica-
tion process. TSPs are solely respon-
sible for providing technical services 
that meet all NRCS standards and 
specifications. 

Subpart B—Certification 

§ 652.21 Certification criteria and re-
quirements. 

(a) To qualify for certification an in-
dividual must: 

(1) Have the required technical train-
ing, education, and experience to per-
form the level of technical assistance 
for which certification is sought; 

(2) Meet any applicable professional 
or business licensing or similar quali-
fication standards established by State 
or Tribal law; 

(3) Demonstrate, through documenta-
tion of training or experience, famili-
arity with NRCS guidelines, criteria, 
standards, and specifications as set 
forth in the applicable NRCS manuals, 
handbooks, field office technical 
guides, and supplements thereto for the 
planning and applying of specific con-
servation practices and management 
systems for which certification is 
sought; and 

(4) Not be decertified in any State 
under subpart C of this part at the 
time of application for certification. 

(b) To qualify for certification an en-
tity or public agency must be author-
ized to provide such services in the ju-
risdiction and have a certified indi-
vidual providing, in accordance with 
this part, technical services on its be-
half. 

(c) A technical service provider, as 
part of the certification by NRCS, 
must enter into a Certification Agree-
ment with NRCS specifying the terms 
and conditions of the certification, in-
cluding adherence to the requirements 
of this part, and acknowledging that 
failure to meet these requirements 
may result in ineligibility to receive 
payments from the Department, either 
directly or through the participant, for 
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